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CHAIR HOKAMA: ... (gavel) ... Good evening, the Council's
Committee on Budget and
Finance will come to order. First of all, Lanai, let me introduce
the members present
here this evening, from my right to your left is Mr. Bob Carroll
from the Hana District.
Next to Bob Carroll is Jo Anne Johnson, she is from West
Maui then we have
Mr. Alan Arakawa; Central Maui, Kahului; and then to my left
is Mr. Mike Molina from
Paia-Haiku area. Assisting us this evening will be Richelle
Kawasaki Lu in the red,
she's our Committee Staff Analyst as well as our Committee
Attorney; and we have
Pauline Martins as our Recording Secretary this evening. First
of all, we'd like to thank
you for coming. We know it's very cold but nonetheless we
are here to get your
comments on the Mayor's Budget proposal for the Fiscal Year
2003. Mayor Apana did
make a earlier visit to Lanai asking for your comments on what
you thought you would
like to see in the Budget. He has sent us on Friday the
15 th his proposal for
$273.3 million of your resources to fund various programs throug
hout the whole County
of MauL And this evening we ask for your comments. You can
tell us what you think is
good, what you think is bad. You can also tell us what you think
we should include in
the Budget for consideration. And, and so, just to add, let me
add at this time, we have
four members that couldn't make it tonight. Our first is our Chairm
an, Mr. Kawano who
is still recuperating from surgery. He's from the island of Molok
ai. Then we have
Mr. Nishiki of South Maui COUldn't make it with us this evenin
g. Ms. Tavares had a
commitment. She's from Upcountry, Maui, Kula area, Pukalani.
And Mr. Kane also has
an engagement this evening. So, those four members are excus
ed from this evening's
meeting. Okay, when you come up please use the microphone
. We are recording the
comments that you have to share with us. State your name.
If you're representing a
organization, please state the organization's name also. And
normally we have three
minutes, so I will say since we, you know, the Committee officia
lly does not come very
often I won't really hold you to the time unless you're really going
extra, extra long. So,
the first person we'd like to ask for comment this evening is
Anders Lyons. If you'd
come up and share your comments with the Committee please.
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.. .BEGI N PUBL IC TESTIMONY. ..

MR. LYONS: Aloha, Mr. Chairman, and aloha, Budget and Finan
ce Committee Members. I'm
Anders Lyons, Director of the Maui programs for The Nature Conse
rvancy. I'm here on
behalf of four watershed partnerships in Maui County. I'm here
today to ask that you
support Mayor Apana's appropriation of $100,000 for watershed
protection and to ask
that you support all four of Maui County's watershed partnerships
with an additional
$150,000. Together this $250,000 will go to support one of
the most complex and
important tasks facing us today, the protection of our native
forested watersheds.
Hawaii's natural environment is the lifeblood of our economy.
Our rain-forested
mountain provides a beautiful backdrop for our island home but
they are more than just
beautiful. Our rainforest provide our island's freshwater. They
protect our world-class
beaches, reefs, fisheries from destructive, destructive runoff and
sediment. They help
moderate our cool climate. They provide habitat for our many endan
gered native birds
and plants and they provide a vital link to the survival of Hawa
iian cultural practices.
Billions of gallons of surface water are collected from Maui
County's forested
watersheds each year. This water is then used for the busine
ss, agricultural, and
domestic needs of Maui County. But we have reached a critica
l time for the efficient
and clean delivery of water. The continual introduction of non-n
ative plants to Hawaii
combined with the rampant browsing of feral animals such as
pigs, deer, cattle, and
goats has come to a head, we must act now to protect these water
sheds or face a rapid
degradation of the forest cover which captures and delivers our
precious water. The
relationship of our forested uplands to a dependable supply of
clean freshwater was
recognized a century ago by public and private interests. Alarm
ed by the massive
deforestation caused by free roaming cattle, they implemented
a forest management
program to secure water for growing sugar and pineapple. Today
, we reap the benefits
of this investment but we no longer have a well-funded water
shed management
program to ensure our future water supply.
Public investment in watershed
management has diminished and once again, our forested water
sheds are degrading.
The recent formation of four watershed partnerships on Maui,
Molokai, and Lanai, is
reversing that trend. These public/private partnerships reflect
a new understanding of
how native forests are vital to the preservation of water resou
rces and as a result of
these efforts, more and more forest areas are being protected
but they need your
support. Money contributed by the County to these partnerships
will be administered by
professional land managers assuring the effective use of those
funds. In addition to
directly benefiting the forested watersheds and ultimately the
collection of water from
them, County appropriations will serve as matching funds to bring
in additional dollars
from private, state, and federal sources. While matching requir
ements vary among
differing donor agencies, I can assure you that the money being
requested today will
serve to draw additional funds into Maui County. In conclusion,
I would like to thank you
for your consideration of this request and ask, ask that you fully
fund the $250,000.
This money will not only protect our valuable water resources
but also will draw
additional financial resources into Maui County and fund emplo
yment of Maui County
residents. Thank you very much for your time.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Anders. Members, any questions
for the testifier this evening?
I just have one for the Committee. Have you requested money
from the Department or
Board of Water Supply?
MR. LYONS: Not for this specific ... type of work. They do supply
, they do supply funds for
watershed protection but not specifically through the partnerships
themselves. They do
it through individual agencies working with the partnerships.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So have they told you in, in any type of comm
unication that they, you would
not qualify for funding from them?
MR. LYONS: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any other, any questions for ... Mr. Lyons
tonight? Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Thank you very much. In lookin
g at the overall program,
you're requesting $250,000. Judging from what we've done in
the past in some of the
other areas such as looking at miconia, what do you think
is the real practical
application you'll be able to do with 250,000?
MR. LYONS: Well, I have, I have sent in a proposal to the Mayo
r and actually I have copied
this committee, so I believe that you will receive a copy of that
if you haven't already.
We have four very specific programs: two on Maui, one on Lanai,
and one on Molokai.
It's varying type of work but mostly related to fencing of waters
hed areas and then
subsequent animal removal programs. Would you like me to
speak more specifically
to ...
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Well, this is specifically for
the animal removement [sic]
removal from the watershed areas and the fencing. That's the
primary program that
you're going to be trying fund initially.
MR. LYONS: That is the primary program. Yes, sir.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Okay. Thank you.
MR. LYONS: But again, we do, I have given a specific budget
in my proposal that should be
available for your review.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Yeah, I'll, I'll take a look at
it. I know that when we were
having the access deer meetings, one of the key elements to
be able to protect the
watershed was the fencing and I'm familiar with that program so
I just wanted to know
how it related to what you're dOing.
MR. LYONS: Thank you very much. Fencing is very critical to our
programs.
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COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Next, is Mr. Ron McOmber.
MR. McOMBER: Aloha. Welcome to Lanai. See as that we just
got a copy of this and we're
just now looking at it, it's going to be kind of short. More of it's
just to let you know how
some of us feel and you're going to hear from the youth and the
drug free coalition. I
want you to support just like you have been doing the drug free
coalition, the youth, the
senior citizens. The senior citizen's building by the way has a
huge leak in one of the
valleys and we need to get that repaired. We're going to try to
do it with on island but
just be aware that there is some maintenance stuff that needs
to be done at the senior
citizen room. First item on here that you talked, that you have on
here is a multipurpose
community center and dormitory. You have $2 million appropriate
d. We went through a
whole series of meetings to find out what we really were looking
at. Two million dollars
is not going to cover it, ladies and gentlemen. Now, Mr. Murdock
has thrown a monkey
wrench in this thing by proposing two full blocks within the
city limits to build a
combination community center, arts program, and a few other
things probably to the
tune of $9 million. This well exceeds what we were talking about
in the beginning for a
piece of land that he was going to donate and $2 million to build
the facilities. The
Mayor has promised that those funds will be appropriated. I don't
see it in here. I see
2 million but I don't see any other funds that the Mayor was talking
about. The Mayor
was talking about 1.5 additional monies from the County and then
there's going to be,
there's going to be some type of nonprofit that will run this center
. So, be aware that
this is in the works and this is, seems to be some kind of
grandiose thing that
Mr. Murdock has come up with. And I understand he's withdr
awn the first initial land
location that we based our findings on. So, that's been withdr
awn, so we're really
caught into what ... where he wants it. Again, I need, we need
a 4 by 4 water wagon
or some sort on this island. Right now, it's really green. I don't
anticipate that this--with
EI Nino coming up we're going to start having drought again.
So, we still need some
way to fight fires out in the field. It's an annual request. Suppo
rt our youth, support our
senior citizens, support our drug programs. Property taxes in Lanai
City are going to be
affected by a spill over from the project districts at Manele
and Koele. We were
guaranteed when Manele and Koele project district came on
line that their tax base
would not affect Lanai City proper but the company has been
buildings homes and
selling 'em to outside people that can afford to pay a price tag
of 300,000, 280,000,
320,000. And when they sell these homes, it is going to have a
direct effect on the tax
base on the residents in the proper of Lanai City and this
is something we didn't
anticipate. We didn't know where the 201 E was going but now
we see where it's going.
They are being sold at market value and whatever the company
can get. This is going
to hurt Lanai people tremendously because our tax base is going
to go up. New landfill.
You have a shelter for the equipment down at the landfill. We
talked about it the last
time you were here on site inspection that's great but our landfill
is rapidly filling up. We
still need to look at an alternative site for a landfill ... and the,
the, the community plan
has a place for it and I think we still need to pursue this down the
road. Don't lose sight
of that. Also, this last request of this first gentleman $100,000
for watershed monies,
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don't give any monies to that watershed program unless Murdo
ck and Castle & Cooke
have matching funds to that. It's their watershed. It belongs to
them. It's their private
water system. We got to protect it. We've all been in concert on
that but there's got to
be monies that's got to come out from Castle & Cooke to help suppo
rt that, so they can
have the monies they need to do it properly. Right now, they don't
have enough money
to put all the fences up at one time. We were understanding that
that what was going to
happen, now it's going to be done in thirds. So, make sure that
any monies that you
appropriate for watershed protection comes with matching funds
from Castle & Cooke.
It's only fair to the program and, and the landowner and the perso
n that owns the water
needs to be responsible for that. Again, thank you for coming
to Lanai. Support our
normal, our youth and our senior citizens and whatever they
ask for wholeheartedly
support 'em. And on this cold evening in Lanai, thank you again
for coming. Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. McOmber. I'm glad
you brought it up. Just for the
communities information. We're awaiting the new tanker for Kahul
ui whereby the Fire
Chief has already agreed to send the existing water tanker to the
Lanai Fire Department
program. Regarding the landfill, the County is negotiating
with Castle & Cooke
Properties, Lanai, for a new landfill site in return of waiving penal
ties that the company's
owed the County of Maui in the tune of hundreds of thousands
of dollars. The Council
is aware of multipurpose community center and that is the direct
ion that we have moved
forward in last Budget and what I'm intending to move forward this
Budget. We are not
building a cultural center. We are planning to build and budge
t for a multipurpose
community center. Okay. And as regards to ... your comment
about the watershed,
Mr. Lyons is asking for a Countywide appropriation as we under
stand it and we'll take
your comments into consideration, Ron. Any questions for Mr.
McOmber this evening?
You have one, Alan?
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: ... (inaudible) ...
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have in last year's budget. Okay, just to
let you know, we did put the
$2 million in the County Budget last year. We did not authorize
it through the bond,
bond authorization ordinance because we weren't sure that what
was being requested
could actually be built for $2 million. And it is a hard lesson that
was learned because
West Maui Senior Center, which Council just authorized and Ms.
Johnson can verify it
because she's from West Maui, Lahaina. The original reque
st was $2 million. The
seniors was asked to get involved. After they told us what they
wanted, the site of the
property and everything, this $2 million project became $3.4 million
. Okay. So, while
we have $2 million in the budget, we want to see more specific langu
age and, and plans
so that we can appropriate the correct amount of money when
we get towards the
construction phase. So, right now we have a 2 million appro
priation. We haven't
decided whether it will be cash or bond monies that will pay for our
new facility on Lanai.
But it is already on the books and we are committed or I am comm
itted to ensuring that
what we build is what we want and it is at a price that is reaso
nable for the County
taxpayers. Mr. Arakawa.
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COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Yeah, I just wanted to comm
ent a little bit about the
multipurpose community center because it's something that, you
know, we looked at
very seriously. I noticed that it's not on the Mayor's Budget this
year but it should be
something that that I'm glad the Budget Chair is going to be bringi
ng this forth because
it's something that Lanai needs. And if you look at the total amou
nt of projects that are
scheduled for Lanai, you know, you're looking at for capital impro
vement $275,000 this
year. The community center that our, our Chair is talking about
right now is something
that would bring us more in line with what reality, what we really
should be spending
here. And the community center I think is one thing that I really
support and I think that
this community has told us time and again is necessary. So, we'll
be looking at this very
seriously. Thank you, Ron.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any questions for Mr. McOmber?
Next, we have Debbie dela Cruz please.

If not, thank you very much.

MS. DELA CRUZ: I was going to speak on the additional funds
for the community center but
since ...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Debbie, can you please use the mike.
MS. DELA CRUZ: I signed up because I wanted to speak
regarding the new community
center but I see that it's in Fiscal Year 2004 and 8, so I'm not
going to be speaking
tonight. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: But if you have anything you want to say, Debbi
e, you know, you can, now
is your turn. Anything else? CDFL, Youth Center, MEO.
MS. DELA CRUZ: Well, since I wrote I guess I may as well read
it. It's only going to take
three minutes. So, welcome to Lanai and thank you for comin
g to hear our requests
and comments. My name is Debbie dela Cruz. I was born and
raised on Lanai and
returned here 12 years ago. I am speaking in support of the
additional funds for the
Lanai Community Center and the adjoining facilities. I was on
the Lanai Community
Center Working Group. With the exception of a few functio
ns that would involve
virtually the entire community, the proposed center will meet
that needs that were
identified by the community groups surveyed. On a personal note,
I've looked around
during so many wedding receptions on Lanai and wondered what
the sitting friends and
relatives think when they look up and see termite holes in the
walls, and guests just
come and pick up their plates of food and leave because there's
no place for them to sit.
I would like to see the community center portion of the grand
iose plan that Ron was
talking about accelerated if possible. The center should be availa
ble to and affordable
for the community. I support the proposed location that is in downt
own Lanai. I was on
the Lanai City Citizen Advisory Group for the Lanai community
plan. I'm quoting from
our report, which read "preserve the unique island town chara
cter of Lanai City by
maintaining Dole Park and its surrounding environments as a
land use focal point for
future growth". The proposed location conforms to that. The locatio
n is ideal for visiting
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athletic teams who use the sleeping facilities since the school
and the restaurants are
within easy walking distance. The art and woodwork facilities would
likewise be easily
reachable from all points in town. I would like to see the perfor
ming arts facilities
available to our youth. We have a group working on a master
plan for our school. We
recently held a community meeting to brainstorm about what we
wanted. We broke up
into five groups and all five groups wanted performing arts faciliti
es and/or art facilities.
We don't have a large facility on island with good acoustics
and a stage. Our
community deserves more than a gym where you can't hear what's
being said or the
back of a flatbed truck for performances. The Lodge at Koele and
the Manele Bay Hotel
share their visiting artists with the community but their facilities
aren't large either and
many musical performances would overpower the size of the rooms
. If we are to be a
viable tourist destination and to attract new homeowners, lUXUry
or otherwise, we need
things for people to do if they plan to stay for more than a couple
of days. We need
activities that will draw them into our town. The proposed comp
lex would go a long way
towards doing that. This will provide additional revenues for the
County in property and
other taxes. The additional facilities would also be an asset in
recruiting and retaining
teachers, social service, medical, and other professionals that
we need. As important
as tourist and you people are though, I ask this first for our childre
n and the residents of
Lanai. The drawings of the complex that we saw show a tasteful
design that fits in with
the existing architect.., architecture. Please help make it a reality
by approving the
funding in the future.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Debbie. Any questions for Ms.
dela Cruz? Hold on please,
Debbie. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Good evening, Ms. dela Cruz.
You mentioned activities, what
kinds of activities do you feel would be I guess appropriate that
would keep people
busy, you know, people who are here for a couple of days?
What have people
suggested?
MS. DELA CRUZ: I'm just wondering if you've seen the proposed
plan that would include like
an amphitheatre? No?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Just to let you know, Debbie, the ... the
Council has not been privy to
seeing the plans that the Working Group has, has been able to see.
MS. DELA CRUZ: Okay. So, what's been proposed-CHAIR HOKAMA: Because ... and just to let you know the
last thing that officially the
Committee is aware of is the site by Manele, Kaumalapau inters
ection.
MS. DELA CRUZ: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, that's the last thing that the Committee's
aware of.
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MS. DELA CRUZ: The latest plan that we saw is it will take up
two blocks right ... north--or is
it east? East of here.
CHAIR HOKAMA: lIima Avenue.
MS. DELA CRUZ: And would include an amphitheatre, a perfor
ming arts studio, an art studio,
woodworking, those types of things. And I think the plan is to
bring in perhaps visiting
orchestra groups and things of that nature. So that would provid
e evening activities for
visiting guests as well as the Lanai residents.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any other questions for Ms. dela Cruz?
Thank you, Debbie. Next,
we have Mr. dela Cruz. Mr. John dela Cruz.
MR. DELA CRUZ: Good evening.
Good evening, Council Members.
John dela Cruz. I am a Lanai resident. I am here for ...

My name is

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Bring the mike closer to your mouth
.
MR. DELA CRUZ: I am here for Destinations Lanai tonight and
I'd just like to say a few words
in support of the Maui Visitors Bureau budget which includes
funding for Destinations
Lanai and Molokai. Our efforts to attract visitors to the islands are
an investment in our
economy. An economy which has experienced a downturn
in the recent past six
months. Recovery will be a tedious process. It will take many month
s probably several
years. We need to attract more visitors to the islands. All the island
s. We need visitors
so that our residents can have more income and the state and
counties can have more
revenue. I think we all know from reading the papers how, how
drastic things have
been the last two times that our country participated in ... in
conflicts to help people
around the world and to help us too, and whenever this happe
ns people just don't
travel. So, we have to rejuvenate the travel industry and we have
to do it for Hawaii for
the people of Hawaii. And ... I'm, I'm not taking the whole three
minutes but I just want
to add something on. Ms. dela Cruz I didn't tell her but one of the
things we're going to
have at the new multi.., multi-activity cultural center is we're
going to have a Lanai
theater. And it's going to have ... things like putting on prese
ntations for, for the
community and for, for the guests in line with the Manoa theater.
And it's, it's something
that ... well, it's not in existence yes but by the time it comes aroun
d there probably will
be a little Lanai theater.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, John. Any questions for
Mr. dela Cruz this evening?
Okay. Thank you very much, John. I know we battling the wind
this evening. So, as
much as possible if you can speak up a little louder so that we
can make sure we get
your comments, we would appreciate it. Okay, next, we have Georg
ina Kawamura.
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MS. KAWAMURA: Aloha. I don't have to worry about not being
heard, I have a loud voice.
Good evening, Mr. Chair, and Members of the Budget Committee.
Welcome to Lanai.
Thank you for braving the weather and coming out to hear our
concerns. My name is
Georgina Kawamura and I speak tonight on several different issues
. The first is as the
President of the Board of Directors of the Lanai Youth Center and
we ask you for your
continued support for the appropriations for all youth centers within
the Department of
Housing and Human Concerns. We on Lanai are committed
to that charge of taking
care of our youth and we do need your help in order to do that.
We also partner with
many of the other nonprofits on island such as CDFL and E Malam
a Keiki 0 Lanai. So,
we want to just speak on their behalf also to support them. The
second issue was I was
also a member of the Lanai Working Group for the new comm
unity, community center
and while I was a bit surprised to see that there's no mone
y in Fiscal Year 2003
proposal because I thought it had been promised but it looks
like it's in the following
year. So, if the Committee would seriously look at that proposal
and then see if it's time
to supplement it all one time in next fiscal year's budget it would
be nice so we can
move forward with that project. I understand you folks would proba
bly need to take a
look at the plans and be comfortable with the funding and movin
g forward with it but we
on Lanai are ... can hardly wait for it. One of the committee
members said she was
even approached by someone wanted to get married and wante
d to plan their wedding
in the new community center. They have to wait a little while for
that I think. I have one
question if you don't mind, Mr. Chair, and that's to ask what's
the status of our police
station?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, good question. The status of our brand
new police station is, one,
the money is budgeted, and we are planning to bond $3.6 million
for the new police
station. The construction plans are finalized. They are ready
to go out for bidding.
Right now, we are working with Castle & Cooke Lanai because
the current site, which
we discussed in the CAC and everything ... both the company
and the County found
out that in the 1930s the County took ownership of the land where
the current police
station is. We had ... you know, a lot of us had assumed it
was like a dollar a year
lease from the company to the County. Well, the County really
owns the land but there
was one deed covenants and that is when the County stops
using the property for
police related activities, the land would revert back to the compa
ny. Okay. And so, it
brought another interesting hurdle for us to cross on how shall we,
should we exchange
property for the old--new site which is between Eighth and Ninth
Street across of Lanai
Auto Parts or do we just let the, the old ... the terms just expire
by itself and then it
reverts back automatically and then the company donates the new
site. So, it's, it's, it's
between the attorneys right now.
But I was told by Mr. Mayor Apana that
groundbreaking is going to be done this year. We have the
money. Council has
provided the money. If we need to do a land exchange, Council
is ready to take that on
its agenda to continue to expedite the process. But we expec
t as Council, as your
Councilors, the groundbreaking for your new police station will
be done this year and I
have asked the Mayor that we would like it done as soon as possib
le. So, I'm hoping by
this summer, Ms. Kawamura.
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MS. KAWAMURA: And one final comment, if I may? It's on this
synopsis and it's under the
Office of the Mayor. And one of the departmental goals regard
ing Budget--now this is
one thing you all know is dear to my heart is to implement a perfor
mance-based budget
by Fiscal Year 2008.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: What page are you on?
CHAIR HOKAMA: What page are you looking at?
MS. KAWAMURA: 3-8 I think it is. Yes .... (pause) ... It's goal,
department goal no. 2.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, continue please. Sorry for the interruption.
MS.

KAWAMURA:
But the department goal under Budget is to implement
a
performance-based budget by Fiscal Year 2008. Now, if I remem
ber right, you all had a
performance-based budget and you should be ha .. ,
you should have a
performance-based budget now. I don't know what happened
to it. But it's funny and
again, I'll close with this comment that Fiscal Year 2008 should
be the last year that
Mayor Apana is there if he is re-elected. Thank you.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that comment, Ms. Kawamura.
Any questions for Georgina
this evening? Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Thank you, Georgina. You're
talking about the, the youth
center, the project, you're on the, that subcommittee. What has
been the progress to
this point? Is it ready to go for construction or where are we on
that?
MS. KAWAMURA: We're talking about the community center?
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: The community center, excuse
me.
MS. KAWAMURA: Okay. If, if you folks remember we started
this process a year ago when
the Budget Committee was here last time where there was a propo
sal included in the
budget for funding for a new community center. And a number
of us, myself included,
got up and made a remark about how we didn't know anyth
ing about the project
that ... some I guess in the audience had seen a proposal but many
of us had not. So,
that started the gears working in regards to putting it together.
I think it was like couple
weeks later the Mayor came here then and made a proposal and
asked for a community
working group, which is what started. Sol Kahoohalahala who
I'm sure will testify later
was our Chair and we start, we embarked on this project that
we're not pau with yet.
We thought we would, would be a short-lived project but wasn'
t. And he asked us two
questions basically, where do you think the community would want
it and what should
be in it, what should be included, what would the community want
and how would it be
used. So, we, we sent ... surveys to each box holder here. We
got a pretty good rate
of return considering and we were on our way going towards workin
g with an architect
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really that was hired by the company to draw the plans. When
we met with the
architect, the plans were all wrong. They were not responding
to what we had sent in
as a wish list. So, they went back to the drawing board and then
just earlier this year
really in January a few of us were called to a meeting at which
time we were presented
with brand new plans. Now, all along since last year 'til Janua
ry of this year we were
working with the site again that Mr. Hokama mentioned, the
one on the corner by
Kaumalapau and Manele Road. Well, this new plan now encom
passes two city blocks
right across the street here and it combines a community cente
r with a ... art center.
It's a $9 million project. Obviously, then we had two community
meetings after that
again to present that to our community. To answer you, we are
in no ways, we don't
have any construction plans. Right now, they're all concep .. ,
conceptuals. But it's a
lovely plan and I think a lot of us that came out for the comm
unity meetings are real
excited about it. There's the commitment on behalf of the arts
groups to do some
fundraising also for their portion. We would ... personally I
would expect that the
County would be the focus, would focus on the community cente
r portion and I think the
$4 million could get us started definitely in that community cente
r portion and the other
stuff would just be built around and come, come along. But I guess
we, we need to see
how this process moves along. If we get, you know, additional
funding for that site
before actual construction drawings can be drawn and then move
ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Okay. Thank you. Because I'm,
I'm trying to get a good feel
as to when we actually need to put the money to start working
on it and I'm getting the
feeling that, you know, it should be pretty close. Thank you.
MS. KAWAMURA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any other questions for Ms. Kawamura?
MS. KAWAMURA: Sorry ... (inaudible) ...
CHAIR HOKAMA: That's okay. That's okay. Thank you very much,
Georgina. Okay, next we
have Diane Irons please. Okay, if there's anyone that would like
to share comments to
the Committee this evening, if you have not already filled out form,
if you could please
come forward fill a form and we'll definitely give you your oppor
tunity to address the
Committee.
MS. IRONS: Good evening. Can you hear me? My name
is Diane Irons and I'm the
Executive Director of the Lanai Youth Center. The youth cente
r provides a safe place
for the kids to go after school and one of our main programs are
educating the kids on
harmful effects of drugs, alcohol, tobacco. I was born and raised
on Lanai and I have
really wonderful memories of growing up here and I'd like the
youth today to have the
opportunity to have the same wonderful memories. I'd like
to thank all of you for
supporting the youth center all these years and I encourage you
to please continue to
support them. Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Diane. Any questions for Ms. Irons
this evening? Okay, seeing
none. Thank you very much, Diane. Next, we have Mr. Josh Treutl
er.
MR. TREUTLER: Good evening. Chair Hokama, and Memb
ers, thank you for coming to
Lanai this evening to listen to the people about the needs of the
community. My name
is Josh Treutler. I have been a resident of Lanai for the past 12%
years. I am now a
junior at the Lanai High School and I serve on the Coalition
for a Drug-Free Lanai
Executive Board and am presently serving my second two-y
ear term as a youth
representative. CDFL has made a big impact on my life for the
past years. As a youth
representative on the Board, it has taught me the importance of
being drug free. It has
made me more aware of the dangers associated with the use of
illicit drugs. As a result
of my association with the CDFL, I have become involved with the
MADD Hawaii Youth
and Action program whose vision is to involve the youths in whole
some activities and
educate them in the effects of the use of drugs and how substance
abuse can ruin lives.
Substance abuse not only pertains to crystal meth, marijuana,
cocaine, and the like,
alcohol abuse also falls in this category. CDFL has been
very supportive in my
involvement in groups that promote drug prevention. As a result,
I became an active
member in the MADD Youth and Action Hawaii Chapter and I'm
now the President for
the Lanai Chapter. These activities have helped me meet
and network with other
youths my age. Being involved has given me the opportunity to
spend time at the State
Capitol helping draft bills regarding youths and underage drinkin
g. Recently, I visited
Washington, D.C. with the Close up Washington D.C. program.
Thanks in part from the
support of the Coalition for a Drug-Free Lanai. COL.., CDFL is
a good, excuse me, is
good for the youths of Lanai community as they present positiv
e alternatives to drug
use. I respectfully urge you to also support CDFL with the neede
d funds to implement
its programs and activities for the benefit of the community and
the youths of the island.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Josh. Members, any
questions for Mr. Treutler this
evening? Seeing none. Thank you very much. Next, we have Joelle
Aki.
MS. AKI: Good evening, Chair Hokama, and Cabinet Memb
ers. The members of the
Coalition--I'm sorry my name is Joelle Aki and I'm the Execu
tive Director for the
Coalition for a Drug-Free Lanai. The members of the Coalition
for a Drug-Free Lanai,
CDFL, welcome you to Lanai. We are grateful for the opportunity
to share with you
some information about our organization. The CDFL was estab
lished by community
members in the fall of 1990. The vision of the Coalition has been
to keep, been to help
keep Lanai healthy and safe by providing education and
activities that eliminate
substance abuse and reduce the use of alcohol, tobacco,
and other drugs in the
community with primary and secondary prevention metho
ds.
Primary includes
prevention education and secondary includes intervention skills.
Our program starting
with the E Ola Pono program currently in progress at the Lanai
Elementary school for
the fourth and fifth grades, excuse me, fourth, fifth, and sixth grade
s, this program has
taught prevention skills to over 420 youths in three years. The
curriculum helps Lanai's
youth to learn the Hawaiian culture and values and how practi
cing these values can
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prevent substance abuse and violence. The course is educational
and fun with guest
speakers, activities, music, arts and crafts. This spring we will expan
d the curriculum by
teaching intervention skills in the Opio program targeting the seven
th and eighth grade
levels and the Ohana program for the family unit. This segm
ent has been made
available through one of our newest funding sources, the Pacifi
c Education Resource
Learning Center. With this segment of our program, CDFL will
have taught prevention
skills to over 765 youths and families in three years. The cost to
families that participate
in the E Ola Pono program is free. Our second largest program
is the Big Brothers, Big
Sisters Mentoring program. This program was established in 1969
and has been a part
of the CDFL since October of 2000. This program is preve
ntion based and is a
scientifically proven as one of the top three prevention programs
nationally. The vision
of the Big Brothers, Big Sisters, and the CDFL partnership, has
been to facilitate Maui
County citizens to make a positive difference in the lives of at-risk
Maui County youth.
The mission is to make a positive difference in the lives of
youth primarily through
professional supported one-to-one mentoring, relationships with
positive role models
who build upon the children's strengths to assist them in
becoming confident,
competent, and caring individuals. The ... Big Brothers, Big
Sisters and the CDFL
introduced our community based program, which matches adult
role models one-to-one
to Lanai youth. This spring we will be expanding our mentoring
program to the school
site based programs, which are supervised programs utilizing
high school students to
younger youths in the middle or elementary school ages. This
program takes place
once a week after school for an hour and a half and serves dual
purposes. The child is
benefit.., benefiting from a mentor, while the high school stude
nt is giving back to the
community as well as gaining experience, references, and recom
mendation sources for
college jobs. There are two other programs that we will be startin
g this spring, which
will be funded through the Hawaii Health Incentive Grant
specifically for tobacco
prevention and will entail a media campaign developed and mento
red by youths. And
the State Incentive Grant, which we are partnering with the Lanai
Youth Center to assist
with the funding for the expansion of the mentoring after school
program. To share with
you a few of our ATOD free activities, Alcohol, Tobacco, and
Other Drugs, this past
Saturday, the CDFL hosted the annual pancake breakfast
which assists with our
increasing community membership. I have a stack of surveys that
I'd like to share with
you that was collected from the community and I'll leave it with
your receptionist. The
annual bicycle rodeo teaches safety and encourages a drug
free family oriented
physical activity. And this year our partners include the Maui Police
Department Bicycle
Patrol, which will be right here on Lanai, and support from
the Honolulu Police
Department, Hawaii Bicycle League, and Weed and Seed. In
addition, the CDFL has
supported the community Weed and Seed efforts and is, and
is assisting with the
implementation of a drug free scholarship program for Lanai's youth.
Our partners such
as the school, community organizations, Castle & Cooke Resor
ts, Lanai Youth Center,
Lanai Community Association, and Destination Lanai, have worke
d diligently hand in
hand with the CDFL to make community cultural events and sporti
ng activities drug and
alcohol free. Finally, as the Executive Director of the CDFL, I'd
like to share with you
that I have a firsthand experience with the needs of our comm
unity through my own
experience with addiction. Through a recovery program with
the 12 steps, I hope to
- 14 -

BUDG ET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES

Counc il of the Count y of Maui
March 18, 2002

bring new energy, hope, and vision to the programs of the CDFL
. This enthusiasm to
bring healing grows out of my own brokenness and deep desire
to share for my own
survival. Please help ... (cough) ... excuse me, please help by
earnestly considering
the appropriation of additional funds totaling $65,000 for this
vital program which will
help to provide prevention, education, and recovery for the island
of Lanai. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Joelle. Hold on. Ms. Johnson.
NOTE:

Silence.

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: ... I mean I, I wanted to find out
is that the funding level that
you had last year?
MS. AKI: No, we're currently at 23,260 and in the past several years,
it's been decreasing.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: So, you were funded at 23,00
0 or thereabouts last year
24,000, and so then this year your total amount that you're reque
sting is 65.
MS. AKI: Correct, and I'm sorry, this fiscal year currently we are
receiving 23,260.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. Thank you very much.
MS. AKI: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Anyone else questions for Ms. Aki?
If not, thank you, Joelle. Okay,
next, we have Mr. Patrick Esclito.
MR. ESCLlTO: Chairman Hokama, Honorable Members
of the Council, my name is
Patrick Esclito. . .. (end of tape, start 1B) . " After serving
in the army during the
Korean War and pursuing a college degree in education, my teach
ing career started by
accepting a position on Molokai during the school year 1955-1956.
I returned to Lanai
in 1956 and moved to Maui in 1969 where I remained until 1996.
I retired from the
Department of Education in 1984. From 1986 to 1994, I had the
privilege to serve as an
aid to the former Councilman Bob Nakasone. I returned to Lanai
in 1996. During the
fore mentioned periods, Lanai was represented by three differe
nt individuals, none of
whom appeared to be seriously committed to the resurfacing of
our roads. I was always
under the impression that when the sewage disposal system
was completed, the
resurfacing of the roads would be undertaken. Such has never
happened, whether it
will ever happen remains to be seen. While Mayor Apana
is actively pursuing the
installation of speed bumps, we here on Lanai are concerned with
the potholes and the
ever deepening of the depressions resulting from the underlying
sewage lines. I will
conclude by posing several questions, which should serve as food
for your thoughts. Is
there a tax on gasoline earmarked for road repairs? Is our
share being expended
toward the purchase of patching materials? Do we continue
the practice of patching
potholes after each rainstorm? Are you going to continue to treat
us as second-class
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citizens? Are we being short changed because some of you may
have had a bone to
pick with the private sector of our community? Would you care
to drive under our
existing road conditions? In conclusion, I beg you to just do what
is right and fair to the
residents of Lanai. The very ones who have voted you into office
over and over again.
Thank you for the opportunity to express my concerns. On your
way home, drive very
carefully as you attempt to avoid the potholes and depressions on
our roads. Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Mr. Esclito. Any
questions for Mr. Esclito?
... (inaudible) . .. Just to answer some of the your questions,
Mr. Esclito, because I
know you have been a long time Lanaian also. I think it was, oh,
I would say after the
County did the, the sewer system for the community, those of us
that were on island in
the 80s, the County did resurface the whole city including the cemet
ery. And I think that
was in the mid .. , mid-80s to later 80s. Okay, currently just
to let you know ... you
know, every time I come home as soon as I hit the Buddh
ist Church, I hit
first ... pothole--oh, I shouldn't say pothole, strip bump--and by
the
Ginoza(?)
house I hit the second bump, by Pascua house I hit the next
bump then I hit the
Bueno-Osaka house bump and eventually before I make my turn
on Fifth Street, I hit
the Gima hump right in front of Butchie's house. So, just to
let you know we have
notified, I have correspondence that can document to Public Works
. What they have
informed me is they are talking with Lanai Water Company who
supposedly placed a
performance bond, which means they ensure the payment should
the, the County need
to fulfill their responsibility of bringing the road back to accep
table conditions. Right
now, we're awaiting Lanai Water Company's written response
on why they have not
performed to standards as agreed upon with their agreement to
the County to cut all the
County roads. So, you have a legitimate gripe. I am continuing
to follow up and it's not
that we're not aware of it. We feel we shouldn't be using your tax
dollars if Lanai Water
Company is the responsible entity to bring back the standards
to where it was before
they cut the road. So, just to let you know we haven't forgotten.
It's a concern of ours.
It's a concern of mine and I will continue to follow up. What we
have done on the last
use of money in the Lanai Highway Fund, we have just finished
the paving of ... Fifth,
Sixth, Seventh Street, Dole Park. So, we used monies from that
that Lanai Road Fund
to finish the paving of Dole Park as well as the resurfacing of
the cemetery road from
Keomuku to the cemetery and that's where we've been using
Lanai's monies. We
collect a percentage of the County gasoline tax and it is from Lanai
and it is placed in
the Lanai Highway Fund. It does not go in a big pot and it
goes to any place, it is
dedicated to Lanai projects, Mr. Esclito. So, we understand
your concern and we'll
continue to follow up on it.
MR. ESCLlTO: I appreciate that, Riki. Lanai is a beautiful place
...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Exactly, sir.
MR. ESCLlTO: ... but not a beautiful as Molokai or Maui.
important.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Agreed.
MR. ESCLlTO: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much for coming this evenin
g, Mr. Esclito. Next, we have
Victorio Agtarap. Mr. Agtarap.
MR. AGTARAP: Good evening. My name is Victorio Agtarap. MEO
Office Manager on Lanai.
I'm supposed to have a few seniors with me tonight but becau
se of bad, bad weather
that's why they cannot make it. But anyways I just want, I just
want to say thank you
very much for your continued support with all the programs of
MEO. Thank you very
much, Mr. Chairman, including the Council and also thank you
for the ... the help that
was given to the people of Maui County that was given after
the World Trade Center
due to reduction of hours and those people who got laid off. Thank
you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Agtarap. Any questions for
Victor this evening? Okay,
seeing none. Thank you very much, Victor. Next, we have Mr. Matth
ew Hart.
MR. HART: Good evening. My name is Matthew Hart. I'm Vice-P
resident of Castle & Cooke
Resorts. I'm here to speak to you about your funding of the Maui
Visitors Bureau. I
believe they've asked for additional funds then they did this previo
us year. I can tell you
as someone that's interested in marketing Hawaii and especially
the island of Lanai that
we need to make an investment in our future by fully funding the
Maui Visitor Bureau. I
just got back from five days in Los Angeles where I spoke with
over 60 travel industry
people and actually returning there this weekend as well. We can
never underestimate
our, our competitors. Nine million North Americans went on
cruises last year. That
numbers grown double digit over the last several years. The amou
nt of money they put
into the cruise business is paying off dividends. Some of the travel
agencies that I had
called upon, 60 percent of their business is putting people on boats.
So, we have our
work to cut out of us for land based vacations. I see that a trend
that's now going to
diminish because of world events. Recently, cruise ships have
been redeployed on the
west coast in the Los Angeles area. They are now sailing from
Los Angeles versus
going, have to go to Vancouver or Seattle for Alaskan cruise
s. They're selling
seven-day cruises for $900. The cost of a Hawaii vacation range
s anywhere from 2,500
for 4,000. So, we as I said, we can't underestimate our comp
etitors. Also, I want to
give some respect and kudos to Marsha Wienert. I think she
does a fine job with the
money that you've appropriated to her in the past and hopef
ully you'll continue to
support her in her efforts for the County and the island of Lanai.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Hart. Any questions for
Mr. Hart? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I, I just wanted to know ... I know
that's it really hit very hard
with the tourism on a lot of ... even MauL Are you planning on
increasing your budget
to stimulate more visitors coming to the island of Lanai also?
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MR. HART: In the, in our budget review process which took place
in the fourth quarter of last
year, you remember it was a time when we were all unsure of
where we were going.
We actually increased our total marketing budget by about 12
percent from previous
year. So, yes, indeed and if I had gotten more I would have spent
that too.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay, did, could, you know,
with, without telling any trade
secrets. Can you tell us about how much that fourth quarter was,
you know, that you
actually expended on your advertising.
MR. HART: As a company, we'll spend over $2 million this year
in marketing Lanai.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. Okay, that's for the whole
year.
MR. HART: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. Thank you very much.
MR. HART: Certainly.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any more, any other questions for Mr.
Hart? If not, just to let you
know, Mr. Hart, the Mayor's proposal is 3.6 million for MVB. He
has indicated to, to me
right now and I'll be sharing that with the Members of the Comm
ittee, he has a specific
request that $200,000 be earmarked specifically for Lanai promo
tions and 200,000 for
Molokai promotions. So, yeah, we'll look to expand the Molok
ai, I mean, the Lanai
experience and marketing efforts.
Thank you.
Next, we have the Reverend
Michael Gannon.
REVEREND GANNON: Thank you, Chair Hokama, and Memb
ers of the Council, and thank
you for approving First Assembly of God's rezoning. This is where
we meet on Sunday
morning service. So, just imagine trying to have church in here
with the howling winds.
So, thank you for that. If you'll indulge me and since you waived
the three-minute limit, I
have two other letters I'd like to read. My name is Reverend Micha
el Gannon. I'm an
Assistant Pastor for First Assembly of God and the current Board
President for the
CDFL. Now, this letter is from Eydie Treutler. It says, Chair
Hokama and Council
Members. My name is Eydie Treutler. I'm testifying tonight in
support of the Coalition
for a Drug-Free Lanai. I've been a member of the board since
1996. CDFL is a vital
organization that impacts the island. CDFL provides alcoho
l, tobacco, and other
drug-free programs and activities for the entire community such
as E 010 [sic] Pono and
the mentoring program, volunteer program, drug-free scholarship,
and the drug-free
graduation dinner, just to mention a few. It sponsors the annua
l Lanai Community
Christmas Festival and assisted with the coordination with the Weed
and Seed program
for the island. On May 25 th , the CDFL in concert with Castle
& Cooke Resorts will
sponsor the community-wide Health and Wellness Fair Bike/R
odeo Clinic. The event
will bring in health related organizations from Maui County and
Honolulu to educate our
community about mental, physical, emotional, and spiritual well-b
eing. The Bike/Rodeo
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Clinic will teach our youths about bike safety. This past Saturday,
CDFL held its annual
appreciation panc .. , pancake breakfast for the community. Resid
ent volunteers helped
with the preparation and cooking, serving, setup, and clean up
after the event. The
senior citizens ukulele group from the Lanai Senior Center volunt
eered their time to
entertain and it was wonderful I should say. And approximate
ly 300 people from the
community were served breakfast at the community in Dole Park.
Brochures and other
pertinent information about CDFL were made available to the public
. The annual event
is CDFL's expression of appreciation to the community for its
support of all CDFL
functions and programs. CDFL collaborates with the Maui Police
Department as well as
the Honolulu Police Department and works hand in hand with Castle
& Cooke Resorts
in drug prevention and education for the island. Tonight, we are
here to ask for your
support in increasing the funding for CDFL in order that we may
continue to provide the
community with wholesome drug-free activities and programs.
Thank you. Eydie M.T.
Treutler, Vice-President of the Coalition for a Drug-Free Lanai,
Board of Directors. And
Ms. Treutler cannot be with us this evening but asked if I would
share that testimony.
My testimony will be short and then I have one other letter if you'll
allow me to read on
behalf of one of our other board of directors. I just wanted to
speak in favor of our
community center. I missed the last meeting but I am so appre
ciative of all the people
who have worked on that ... to better our community. I did
attend the, the meeting
prior to the last one and ... I think it adds a lot to our community
in terms of where it
goes and how big it will be and all those other questions, you know,
that will remain to
be seen. But I would like to see something in that, of that effect
to help our community.
And as one who does a lot of weddings on the island, I can attest
to that. So, I'll give
you my card after, Georgina. And then as a Maui Police Chaplain,
the only Chaplain on
the island of Lanai and the first one, I'd like to thank you for your
support of our police
station. It's always a joke when people drive by and see our chain
link fence jail and,
and just to have that laugh ceased would be great and if you'll
support all of those
activities that Chief Phillips has proposed in this budget and as
well as a Mayor. I am a
parent of a preschooler in Keiki 0 Lanai and, and have been
active in, in helping out
there and my daughter really enjoys preschool prior to her kinder
gartening starting this
July, which is a very scary thought. But if you could support
them, I know they do a
great benefit for our community. And then as the CDFL Board
President and a board
member for four years, I'd like to thank you for your support in
the past. Without the
generous donations of Castle & Cooke Resorts, they gave us
$35,000, I might not be
here testifying tonight because as a, as an organization I'm not sure
that we would have
still been around. We do, we do a lot in this community. Many
things we do are behind
the scenes. The $23,000 was, was a bare minimum. I talked
to Ms. Lee shortly after
the decision that they, that approved that amount of money and
... it was a lengthy
conversation without going into any, everything. We, we have
dealt with all those
issues that they had and the GRC. Some was misunderstanding
. Some was a concern
about how, if we're working in the community so actively our
drug program can get
worse, which is a good question. What we have done as an
organization, we were
primarily a prevention organization. My opinion as a board
member for four years
because our community is so small to be an active interven .. , interv
ention agency with
such a small community, you can get a lot of enemies that
way. So, we were
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prevention helping our keikis and, and being a good neighbor,
providing literature,
education, and programs. We have moved into more of an interv
ention role as well as
prevention to try to ... you know, cease the escalation of drug
use on our island,
underage drinking, tobacco, and those types of things. And
we've become more
aggressive in our approach, which I think that the community has
welcomed. I think our
transitioning into more of an intervention was something the comm
unity asked us to do.
We are active in the Weed and Seed and other programs
that that do a lot of
intervention. We work very closely with the Police Department
. And so, I ask for you
support about that. And then if you wouldn't mind I'd like to read
one more letter.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Sure.
REVEREND GANNON: Thank you. This is from June Bianchi.
She is a homeowner on the
island of Lanai and one of our newest board members. She says,
as a resident of Lanai
and a board member of the CDFL, I wish to lobby for the increa
se from $23,000 to
$65,000 for the CDFL. CDFL has its finger in the pulse of the comm
unity and is working
on an uphill battle to fight the rising drug and crime problem here.
We need to be even
more proactive in our fight against the illegal use of drugs and the
resulting effects upon
the families of our community. For the first time, lUXUry home
owners have been
burgla .. , burglarized and are very concerned. Recently,
businesses have been
burglarized. Based on the nature of these crimes, drugs are
believed to be involved.
Drugs are an island-wide problem, a problem which is growin
g. CDFL has a good
prevention program but we see the need to expand it and
to introduce effective
intervention and treatment in its approach toward the eradication
of drug and crime
problem here. There are a number of issues that contribute to
the rise in crime and
illegal drug problem: the economy, which is the result, the resort
s of our island being
the primary employer has suffered an enormous number of group
cancellations and loss
of revenue in the shadow of 9/11. As a result, a huge number
of the people of Lanai
have been laid off. Many of those still employed have had their
hours cutback. The
police, we are very happy with the recent appointment of Lieute
nant Hill to our police
force but logically he and the other police officers that do not
permanently reside in
Lanai nor are appointed for a term of service longer than a
year, cannot establish
continuity and knowing the drug and crime issues. Furthermore
, since the policemen
naturally want to spend time with their families, the residents of
Lanai do not receive the
same protection as those whose policemen are island residents.
Our police officers
need to have terms of service of at least three years. And secon
dly, according to the
welcome to the Hawaii County Police Department's Recruitmen
t Section, the starting
salary for police officers is $2,548 a month or $30,576 a year.
Officers also receive
night differential pay and time and a half for holiday work or work
in excess of 8 hours a
day or 40 hours a week. I was recently informed that our police
officer, officers in Lanai
started around $25,000 annual. If this true, starting salary for
police officers on Lanai
needs to be increased. Thirdly, we feel that the drug proble
ms would be greatly
decreased by having the presence of a drug-sniffing dog on
island. I would like to
propose the cooperative efforts of CDFL and Maui County to, to
secure a dog as soon
as possible. In contacting a dog school in California, they gave
me a price of $6,000 for
- 20-

BUDG ET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES

Counc il of the Count y of Maui
March 18, 2002

a fully trained dog who would be trained to detect multi-drugs.
Through CDFL, if we
could raise the funds for the purpose of providing a thoroughly traine
d dog to be used in
Lanai, we would ask that Maui County provide an officer traine
d and certified for the
canine unit here on Lanai. Further, until the program could be
instituted we'd like, we
would like to have a regular scheduled use of the dog and office
r to be assigned in
Molokai, which we just found out is not ready to be done yet
but is on route. Drug
Treatment Center Lanai is the only island in Hawaii that does
not have a treatment
center. We should have one. The youth center. Our youth are
at risk. Illegal drugs are
easy to obtain in Lanai. We need to expand our youth cente
r to offer programs for
developing leaders and in order to offer more programs as an altern
ative to recreational
drug use. We need to meet the needs of our youth. The annua
l swimming program
once a week offering is very good but inadequate. I would sugge
st a program such as
swimming and lifesaving, gymnastics, boxing, music, drama, art,
and technical skills.
Thank you for taking the time to give attention to my testimony.
Your reply would be
greatly appreciated. Respectfully, June Bianchi.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mike. Any questions for the Rever
end Gannon? If not, could
you please leave that test . . .
REVEREND GANNON: Yes, I will.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --written testimony with us please, Mike.
REVEREND GANNON: Yeah, and thank you all for coming.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Okay, next, we have Kris Kahihikolo.
MS. KAHIHIKOLO: Good evening, Maui County Budget Committee.
Thank you very much for
coming, excuse me, this evening. My name is Kris Kahihikolo.
I am the Program
Administrator for E Malama I Na Keiki 0 Lanai preschool. I come
to you this evening,
first of all, to thank you all for your continued support of the
preschool and the only
preschool on Lanai. Besides being the only preschool, we
are also nationally
accredited with the National Association for the Education of Young
Children and we've
been recognized for our high quality of service to our comm
unity. Quality early
childhood programs can benefit the family because it's members
can go to work each
day secure in the knowledge that their children are in good
hands. They benefit
employers because the workers can focus on the job without worrie
s about welfare of
their children. Quality early childhood programs benefit our societ
y because they have
been found to save dollars in later years in social and remedial
services. This is why I
urge you to maintain the funding for our quality early childhood
program as well as the
other Maui County early childhood programs. Some of these
organizations would
include PATCH, People Attentive to Children; the Maui County early
childhood resource
coordinator position; Head Start; our Lanai's own Youth Cente
r, and Coalition for a
Drug-Free Lanai. Thank you all very much for coming this evenin
g.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Kris. Any questions for Ms. Kahih
ikolo? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: My, my only question was,
what was the amount of the
funding that you got for the preschool last year and what's the amou
nt you're looking for
this year?
MS. KAHIHIKOLO: Last year, Jo Anne, we, we got 42,000.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay.
MS. KAHIHIKOLO: And this year we're, we're looking for 65,000.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay.
MS. KAHIHIKOLO: Close to 65.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. Thank you.
MS. KAHIHIKOLO: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any other questions for Kris? Seeing none.
Thank you, Kris. Next, we
have Jina Lopez.
MS. LOPEZ: Hello.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Hi.
MS. LOPEZ: Sorry, my voice isn't up to par here, I got something.
But I just want to thank you
all for coming tonight and I come in behalf of my little son here.
And I thank you for
supporting all the, you know, various I guess activities and things
that involved with the
community. But I come on behalf mostly for E Malama I Na Keiki
0 Lanai and I just
thanking you for funding them because without them I would not
be able to start a job
and as a single parent--I'm sorry, wait, my name is Jina Lopez
, I'm sorry--and I'm a
single parent who just started working. And without the funding
for E Malama I Na Keiki
o Lanai, I would not be able to get a job as well as MEO Head Start. I just want
to
thank you funding them. I ask that you will continue to do so
because without them I
would not, I would still be, you know, at home with my children
not being able to work
and go out into the community and support my own self. So, I just
want to thank you all
for being here and thank you on behalf of my children and myse
lf and E Malama I Na
Keiki 0 Lanai and MEO Head Start.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. LOPEZ: Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Any questions for Jina this evening? Seein
g none. Thank you very much
for coming.
MS. LOPEZ: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: ... (laughter) ... Next, we have Mr. Butch
Gima.
MR. GIMA: Good evening. Thank you for coming. My name
is Butch Gima. I'm a resident
and I also belong to ... I sit on the Board of Directors for
Destination Lanai and
Coalition for a Drug-Free Lanai. I want to thank both branches of
the County of Maui for
supporting the increase in MVB funding because as Riki had
noted earlier that will
translate to an increase in funding for Destination Lanai. We're
hoping our new director
would be here tonight but I believe she's on the mainland on a
... travel seminar show
that's why John dela Cruz and myself are, are representing the
Board. I want to let you
know that Destination Lanai's efforts are not only aimed at the
Manele Bay Hotel and
the Lodge at Koele. The Board of Directors, which there are I think
seven or eight of us,
are making a concerted effort that the Destination Lanai funds
are also used to benefit
the small businesses in town. $0, I want to let you know that all
of these monies are not
only going to go to Castle & Cooke resorts. Secondly, I was very
glad that Mr. Esclito
brought up the thing about the, the roadwork and I'm glad to hear,
it was interesting to
hear about what you said about Lanai Water Company. I'm, I'm
hoping when the time
comes that the, the roads are repaired that it takes into consideratio
n the, the drainage
surve yor, or plan that's going on right now especially in front
of my house. Because
what happens is Public Works is providing a Band Aid approach
to all of the, all of the
streets in our, in our, in our town and if you don't improve the draina
ge in our city then I
think we're going to be wasting some of the monies that's going
to be used to, you
know, to repaving. Third thing is I think Debbie brought up,
I wanted to throw out
master plan again. Again, we want to thank both branches of
government for the land
contribution for a possible expansion and renovation for Lanai
High and Elementary
School. We really appreciate the foresight and I think that has
helped our master plan
committee leverage the Department of Education in terms of
moving this endeavor
forward. Lastly, for the Coalition for a Drug-Free Lanai, prevention
efforts don't happen
or the benefits of prevention don't happen in months or in one grant
period. It happens
over years sometimes decades and for that reason I want to thank
the Council for its
ongoing support and appropriations to the Grant Review Comm
ittee because that's
where we directly get our funds. I mean a lot of the things that
I wrote down tonight
about the Coalition really should be presented to the Grant
s Review Committee
because I can make the best presentation about the Coalition tonigh
t but you guys are
just making an indirect type of contr .. , support to, to us. Unles
s, however, you want to
do a line item appropriation to the, the Coalition and we'll be more
than happy to accept
that line item appropriation. Just to give you some background
information on our
funding stream. Every year it's a, it's a, it's a chore like many of
the non profits in Maui
County. For last year, in addition to the County Maui's support
as Pastor Gannon said
we had the support for Castle & Cooke Resorts. We are getting
funding next year from
the State Incentive Grant, which comes out of the Alcohol and
Drug Abuse Division.
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We also get a Healthy Hawaii Initiative Grant that's comin
g from the Tobacco
Settlement Funds. We're getting some Pacific Education Resou
rce Learning Center
Funds which, which are helping to fund the E Ola Pono classe
s that Joelle mentioned
earlier. We also access the Lanai Community Benefit Fund, which
is a endowment fund
that's administered by the Hawaii Community Foundation
for the purposes of
community organizations in our town. It's, it's, it's really frustra
ting going from year to
year dealing with the Grants Review Committee because the, you
have different people
in there and, and that's why one year we may get 60,000, the next
year we get 40, next
year we may get 80, next year we may get 20 for no rhyme or reaso
n. And we're, we're
continuing to do what we do and some how we, you know, we find
the funds to do what
we say we're going to do and there have been many years where
there have been a
lot ... volunteer efforts by our staff not only just our, our board
members but our staff.
We have a strong Board and, you know, we've been in existence
for 12 years and like I
said I wish we could get the line item appropriation but I know
everybody wants that.
Thanks again for the long-term support with the Grants Review Comm
ittee.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Gima. Just to let you
know, Butch, on the drainage
program ... what we have done as your, your legislative repres
entatives and I pushed
hard is as part of the project district approvals in the 80s, the comp
any agreed that they
would do a community-wide master plan program. They have
not done it. We have
wrote and we have documentation now whereby we are awaiti
ng a plan from them so
that we can incorporate County funding so that exactly what you
and Mr. Esclito have a
concern about the roads, that we don't do the roads and then
next, next, half a year
later we start digging up the roads again. So, we're trying
to work on a phasing
program that will take care of what the old days Dole Company
did very well for us as a
community. Well, Dole Company is no longer here so, you know,
we dealing with a new
corporate entity, Castle & Cooke Lanai, and we are working with
them so that we can
take care by your house. The main one that we looking for is, one
of our top priorities is
the Eugenio Kaopuiki Open Ditch, which is Sixth Street and Nani.
So, you know, that's,
that's of concern for us, concern for me that we're going to try and
work that out and as
well as trying to help find out how Public Works can mitigate the
sheet flow that comes
from more mauka area and comes down. So, we're working on
the drainage and we
were told by Castle & Cooke Lanai--I won't give you any mana
gement name but I'll tell
you the company has agreed to give us an update within about
a month's time and we
have given them almost a year to present this update to us. But
we're, we're continually
discussing with them that we need this to come back to the comm
unity to say that we
willing to move on a funding program to address the draina
ge for the community.
Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Yeah, Butch, this really conce
rns me that it's been so long
and nothing has been really done. I'm going to ask that perha
ps we refer this item to
our Public Works Committee. The, the problem comes in
... you just have the
discussions when it comes time for the Budget, if we don't know
what the discussions
are prior to the Budget you missed this year's budget. You
may get in next year's
budget or you may not, you know, it's too nebulous. And what
we need to do is we
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need to as a, as a group, different, as a legislative branch, we
perhaps need to get a
letter from you asking us to look into this area and trying to give
us a brief background
on it and put it into the Council committee so we can really look
at it and give it the
proper attention it needs. I found as a Council member a lot of
times you get a lot of lip
service. You know people say, well, you know, we're going to be
working on this, we're
going to be working on that, but until you really try and peg it down
and make it real, it
doesn't happen. And this has been true with a lot of things even
in Kahului District. We
had a lot of areas where we had a lot of flooding and every time
it flooded people were
told, you know, we got this problem, we got flooded, we're going
to try and take care of
it. Well, until we actually sat down with the Public Works Direct
or and went through it
and started cleaning out some of the wells we had to do draina
ge, it was just talk. But
once we actually started focusing on it, we got the work done, we
found solutions. So,
we're going to ask that we, Mr. Chairman, if we can put this
into the Public Works
Committee so we can address the specific items so it's just not
just a nebulous group
missing opportunities like the Budget. Because if we miss this
cycle, you know, it's
going to be another year before we can come back and start makin
g those corrections.
So, it's not only one thing that gets delayed though. The road paving
doesn't get done.
The drainage doesn't get done. You know everything just sort of
works to a point where
you feel like nothing is getting done. So, Mr. Chairman, if
we could put that into
committee.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We'll, we'll, do that. And again, Butch
, our intention is--oh, well, my
intention is to ask the members that as soon as we have the
submittal that we would
come back and share this community-wide of what is the propo
sed drainage master
plan as presented by Castle & Cooke Resorts.
MR. GIMA: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. GIMA: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any other questions for Mr. Gima? If not, thank
you very much. Next, we
have Sol Kahihikolo.
MR. KAHIHIKOLO: Good evening, Chair Hokama, and Comm
ittee Members. My name is
Sol Kahihikolo and I come on behalf of being a resident here on
Lanai for the last ten
years. I'd like to touch on a few items but before I get started
I'd, I'd like to--again, as
Mr. Lyons has touched on earlier this evening ask for your suppo
rt for funding for the
watershed protection in Maui County. More specifically the appro
priations of $100,000
for the watershed protection, also including the 100 .. , $150,000
that were asked in
addition to that. Working with the Conservation Department, I,
myself can see the, the
very needs of that we need, why we need the, the protection of
this watershed and if I
could just entertain you for a while. We've got pictures that
we've taken on the last
heavy rain that we had here January 28th and if I could show those
to you. This took
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place earlier, the latter part of January and this is the result from
just years of, of not
having rain and this came down so suddenly that, you know,
this truly it affected the
eastern side of Lanai mainly Keomuku. There's pictures in there
of Maunalei Gulch.
Basically, we looked at, you're looking at a lot of silt runoff. Now,
what we're looking at
in the appropriations is, is being able to protect that that water
resource, not just our
oceans but the water, the very water that we drink that's very viable
for Lanai and really
ask for your support in that. On top of that, the other items I'd
also like to touch on is
your continued support for CDFL, Lanai Youth Center, also E
Malama I Na Keiki 0
Lanai. My wife being an advocate for the preschool, early childh
ood. I, myself being
married to an advocate for early childhood can see the impor
tance's that it--and the,
the, the pluses that it's, it's done for the children here on Lanai.
And finally, I'm asking
for your support for Aloha Festivals and continue funding in, in
Aloha Festivals. I know
Councilmember Molina had brought up about what type of
activities that could be
possibly attracting visitors to Lanai or guests here on Lanai.
And with the, the
community center being proposed as big as it is, Aloha Festivals
would definitely be a
viable activity more so a cultural activity that, you know, shows
the culture of Hawaii
here in our lovely state. Again, I want thank all of you for comin
g. Thank you very
much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Kahihikolo, and thank you for
bringing up Aloha Festivals
Lanai. We are well aware of the benefits for the whole Count
y including Lanai. Any
questions for Sol this, this evening, Members? Seeing none.
Thank you very much.
Right now, the last person we have who signed up for testify
ing this evening is
Sol Kahoohalahala and if there's anyone else besides Sol that
would like to speak on
the Budget please come up and let us know. This is one of your
opportunities to share
your comments with the Committee this evening.
MR. KAHOOHALAHALA: Aloha, Mr. Chairman, and Committee
Members. Thank you for
being here on Lanai. Lanai welcomes you with our cold,
windy, winter weather.
Anyway, I, I know that there have been all the previous testimonies
given tonight but I
would also like to restate for the record, my support of all of the
projects that have come
forward before you. I listed them down and I just want to re .. , restat
e them. For Aloha
Festivals, I know very well this program. I was the manager for
the island of Lanai for,
for almost eight years. I know that there was a time when there
was no support to a
festivity like this. That's a very important event to bring comm
unity together. So, this
kind of support from the County serves very well. Secondly, I want
to support our youth
center and their funding. Without the program, we would not
have places for the, the
children of Lanai to, to participate in the after school or on the weeke
nds. Okay. I want
to tell you about 25 years ago, there were three women on this
island who supported a
vision to have a preschool. E Malama I Na Keiki 0 Lanai is still
here today asking for
support because there was some vision 25 years ago to create
that very needed part of
early childhood education. It was my wife, Jan Kaopuiki and Gloria
Del Rosario, who
are now teachers away from Lanai but I'm happy to see that
there are people like
Kris Kahihikolo and her staff that continue a program and a
community that really
benefits from that. So, continue the support to E Malama I Na
Keiki 0 Lanai for the
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65,000 that they've, they've requested. CDFL, obviously, if there's no program here,
drugs will continue to be a more detrimental part of this community. So, their support is
necessary. Destinations Lanai and the Maui Visitors Bureau, we are a community now
that's engaged in the resort destination and it has to be a vital part of what makes
employment available on Lanai. Irregardless, of the kinds of events that happen
globally, we still have to have an opportunity to make sure that it is going to be a viable
employment opportunity for the people of Lanai who choose to make Lanai their home.
So, you must support Destinations Lanai. MEO, they're the only real entity here
currently that provides services to our elderly so they must be supported and continued.
For the little that we do get on Lanai, it's, it's still a big help. I want to also add to
Mr. Lyons testimony and, and to the Conservation Department, I also serve as one of
the nonprofit organizations on Lanai with the Lanai Forest and Watershed Partnership.
And you have to know that, if we don't start now taking care of some of those critical
habitats that are water generating resources for an island like Lanai, that is already a
lower island with much less rainfall than the larger islands like Molokai and Maui which
pretty much take up most of that trade wind rain, that we're going to continue to lose
and erode on this island the precious top soil that we have. And if this was the second
100-year storm, you know, in the last five years, it's done much more damage to this
island than, than we can ever imagine. The island of Lanai following that downpour was
completely encircled by mud waters. If you thought chocolate milk could be around the
island of Lanai that's what it looked like. So, if you imagine that we could be preventing
all of that. We could be securing the ground. We could be stabilizing it and we could
have held back much more of that runoff if the island were properly vegetated and
conservation efforts were being supported. Because we're serious about making Lanai
a place that we want to continue to live then we have to be serious about making
change now and it's not, I mean it's never too late to start. And so, I'm happy that, one,
that Castle & Cooke Resorts has ... (end of tape, side 2A) ... We have to know that
what they provide here on going on a day-to-day basis is part of that support to
conservation. The other partners of this watershed, this ... all the members of this
watershed have come from state agencies, have come from County agencies, have
come from federal agencies and have come from nonprofit community organizations to
support these efforts. So, I think you need to take a serious look at who, who we are
and what we are saying about our seriousness of, of keeping our island to be a viable
place for the future. So, continue to support that at the amount that they've requested
of the $250,000. Okay. And then lastly, what I wanted to do, I'm sorry that I was the
last person on your testifier because all of your questions had to do what I wanted to
bring to you earlier. But I was, I was asked to serve on this Working Group for the Lanai
Community Center and we did start our work over a year ago, and we have spent many,
many hours meeting as a very nice mixture of community people, leaders, coming
forward to try and talk about two things as Kaui stated earlier. The facility and what it
should require, so that it would meet the needs of this, this community, and second, was
the location. And after finishing all of that work, we were about to end our working
group by making a report and a summary back to Mayor Apana and we submitted to
him all of our proceedings. We submitted to him the results of our survey and we
submitted to him all of the requirements for a community center. In January of this year,
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what came to us as quite a surprise was a, a meeting with Mr. Murdock calling us
specifically because we had been the entity working toward the community center. And
he actually now revealed to us--and I want to submit this to you, Mr. Chair, for your
committee to review--our, the sketches and, and the drawings that were brought to our
attention and a newly designed community center and a new location of which we had
no knowledge about up until this was presented to us. So, as a result of that the
Working Group did convene two community meetings here at this cafeteria. Our first
meeting was held in January. We had somewhere around 60 people I believe in
attendance that night and what we did was we revealed these drawings that were just
presented to us to the community to get their feedback and input. The, the, the,
the--well, let's say the complex is different than what we had worked with. We were
specifically looking at a, at a community center complex that would accommodate the
movement of students traveling interisland and it would accommodate them as sleeping
spaces as well as bathrooms and showers. It would accommodate the community for
any kind of event whether it's a family luau, a graduation party, or a wedding for that
matter, at the kinds of numbers that we know are needed in our community today. So
that no one has to stand outside and that no one has to just grab food and leave
because there's no places to sit. So, we know that this particular design presented to
us by Mr. Murdock meets all of those requirements. And our Working Group reviewed
these plans and unanimously agreed that this represents everything that we had been
working for. The only real difference in this presentation is the site. Okay. The site was
never an option to us. We were only given the new Manele-Kaumalapau Highway
corner kind of area to, to consider but all of a sudden, it brings it right back into the core
of Lanai City. And I have to say that when Debbie presented what our community plan
calls for, it was to make sure that Lanai maintains the integrity of the core of, of our
activities to be in the center of our town and here it would be located a block away from
the school. So, in terms of the facility maintaining community use, ·it would now include
a certified kitchen, which is sorely needed in this community because of all of the kinds
of events for fundraisers where food is prepared. There are very few and very limited
certified kitchens on this island to meet those Department of Health standards. So, here
is an opportunity that the community center provides. It accommodates it for space. It
allows for students now to come in and stay in a facility like this and it's located within
the core of Lanai City, so eating places and the school just happens now to be a block
away instead of being on the other end of town. So, I think that part of our work in the
community center is fulfilled. What is added to this complex is now looking at some of
those kinds of enrichment or arts programs and, and that opportunity. Now, I think that
if you look at the, the community of Lanai, one of the things we have to say this provides
for in terms of youth centers, in terms of extra curricular activities, in terms of the needs
for drug coalition and programs, here is another opportunity that I think that this plan
presents. Because now it brings to the core of Lanai City, not only a community center
but it also brings a place for the performing arts. And if you look at what the, the school
had determined as one of their high priorities for education here at Lanai High and
Elementary School, performing arts was one of that that was rated very high in what the
community anticipates as a need for their own children today. Along in this, in this arts
complex, they provide workshops for ceramics, for woodworking, there's an exhibit
- 28-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

March 18, 2002

space. So, of which you'll have a chance to look at it but I want to talk on how this
complements each other by having a community complex along with an area that
performing arts can be presented indoor or outdoor and then workshops in classrooms
in which all of these can be provided for. And the only other real issue that rose was
what happens to the current tenants on those two blocks that would be proposed now to
be this new community center complex. Well, that was taken into consideration and all
of the tenants who currently have businesses here today were provided a private
meeting to discuss with Lanai Company their plans and their own needs as the
merchants within this block. And those merchants have come to an agreement that
they would be supportive of this complex idea because they see themselves also in this
new complex. So that spaces that are being provided for in the arts, in the commercial
part of it, also include their current uses and their current businesses. So, we tried to
separate that so that we wouldn't be mixing some of those landlord/tenant issues along
with what community needs are. And we want to just report to you that we met on both
sides and we have support on both sides. When this was presented here on that night
in January of over 60 people in attendance, when asked how many people supported
this new idea and this complex for a community center and an arts ... everyone raised
their hand in support of this except one person. Okay. So, to us it's an indication by the
Working Group that we have come to the end of our work as a Working Group and so
we made a presentation--I did on behalf of the Working Group to Mayor Apana a week
and a half ago--to conclude our work as the Lanai Community Center Working Group.
And then as a result of that, I want to present these drawings and plans to you and ask
that you would continue to consider the additional $2 million support toward the, the
building of this community center. Our understanding is this, there's $2 million in the
current budget as you had mentioned earlier. There's also $150,000 that was
appropriated for the design portion of this complex. So, existing is $2.15 million. We're
asking for you to support the Mayor's additional $2 million which would bring that
support to $4.15 million. Mr. Murdock has guaranteed that he would give $1 million to
that support and that he would also give all of the land in which this complex would be
built. Further than that there are federal sources of money that will, we believe that the,
the Mayor is looking at and you, Mr. Chair, are probably helping him to, to identify some
of those federal sources for monies and we hope that that sum comes into, in the
amount of $3 million. So, what was presented earlier this evening by the earlier testifier
that said that this complex is something unreachable at $9 million. If you add your 2.15
and an additional 2 million that would make the County's support at 4.15 million; add
Mr. Murdock's 1 million, that makes it 5.15 million; and add an additional 3 million that
comes from federal sources then we are up to $8.15 million to complete this complex.
So, I would ask that you really consider whether or not the 2 million should be delayed
to the Fiscal Year 2004 to 2008 and whether or not it should be included in this next
year's fiscal budget. So that we can actually move that money and finish, even or begin
the community complex part of it because we have sufficient monies to do so. I would
like to propose that we draw down on $150,000 to start doing the drawings, so that we
can move next, to the next step of this development and know that we can complete it
within the next hopefully two years. So, I'm bringing those figures out because these
were, these are the figures that were presented here at our community meeting. These
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are the figures that were given to us by Mr. Murdock, by Mayor Apana, and by the
further support on both sides to look at additional fundraising efforts to meet that
expense of 9 million to complete the whole project. So, if everyone is committing to
their support, we should at $8.15 million with the passage of this budget including a
$2 million addition. And then that, the 3 million comes from the Fed then we're going to
kick in and make sure that their further support to do fundraising is going to add that
additional million or 2 million to complete the project. So, that is what I want to report to
you on that as a Chairman of the, the Lanai Community Center Working Group and that
we have finally dissolved ourselves and we are turning this all over now to you for
consideration and then to have the most current plans that were given to us and that
was reviewed by this community .

. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY. ..

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Sol, and thank you for your hard work in trying to get
as much consensus as possible in this diverse community for a project that we all want,
we all want to see. Was there any discussion about the employee housing? The, the
old fourplex dorm tenants?
MR. KAHOOHALAHALA: Yeah. That's the only other part that we didn't include in, in our
discussion because I'm trying to leave some of that responsibility to Castle & Cooke
because they are Castle & Cooke's tenants, in their tenant housing.
CHAI R HOKAMA: Right.
MR. KAHOOHALAHALA: So, while we thought it was important to meet the needs of the
commercial tenants, we took that initiative to pull them into a meeting. They did all sit
down with Lanai ... Castle & Cooke Resorts that included Patsy Kawasaki from the, the
Launderette, it included Kim Dupree from Gifts of Alo .. , of Aloha, it included
Jenna Gentry from the Gentry's clothing store, it included Bruno Amby from his photo
studio, and it included the arts program which is now going to be more enhanced by
this, by this proposal. So, we have tried to meet everyone's need. I have to say that
although we had that kind of support that night, it didn't mean that we didn't have
questions. Okay. It meant that some people were still concerned about what changed
and that is why we asked for a second meeting. And what you're, what I would like to
present to you what was requested at the first meeting, while we had an over .. ,
overhead shot of this new block and the complex with the community center and the
arts kind of program, none of us could see the elevations and the architectural style that
who's the
would fit within these two blocks. So, what we asked of Arnold
architect to come back to this committee and the community with drawings of elevations
and show us what this complex looks like in the mixture of current buildings within Lanai
City. So here is this long drawn out view looking down s .. , s .. , Seventh or Sixth Street
which is this one that runs right alongside Dole Park and look at every building that's
currently on the block and how the complex now fits within that and what are the highest
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elevations, which will be the community center at 30 feet. Okay, and, and put it so that
we have a better perspective based with what we are familiar with in architecture and
the current buildings within it. And so, this was all provided with the elevations and
when this was now given, we've again had unanimous support on, on, on these new
rendition or new renderings showing elevations. So, if you have any questions on this, I
mean I'd be happy to ...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Sol. Excuse me. Mr. Arakawa and then Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Yeah, Sol, where exactly is the location now? When we're
looking ...
?: Here.
MR. KAHOOHALAHALA: Okay, what this proposes is to take two of our current city blocks
and those two blocks would be located from ... this is Fraser Avenue here. Gay Street
is the next street above that runs parallel. It beings at Gay Street, it goes to Houston
and lIima. So, the two blocks would be between Gay and lIima and then on this corridor
here it runs from Seventh Street ... Sixth Street to Seventh Street. So, these two
blocks now would be combined to make one super block. We would be eliminating
Houston Street in the middle to make the complex work and then now superimpose this
entire community center here with a kitchen, with the housing and multiuse spaces
along with the frontage that has the performing arts, has all of the workshops,
classroom areas. MCC is still a part of that complex and the arts program continues to
now be enhanced by this further expansion. The current business owners will be
accommodated in some of the, the, the shops that are being proposed to be along the
same frontage. So, they wouldn't be losing any, you know, frontage. They would be
incorporated. And the last thing that it would provide for is an open amphitheatre in the
center, which allows for expanded use of the community center. So, it can be used
indoors or outdoors or both at the same time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Anything else, Mr. Arakawa?
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Now, thank you, Sol. I just wanted to get a real good picture
of this because this something really new and, you know, it's something we worked
towards for, sheesh, ever since we were both on the Council way back. And it's really
different in perspective so I'm glad to see that there was some kind of a compromise.
The rec. hall in the, in the middle of the park that's going to stay or that's going to be
removed?
MR. KAHOOHALAHALA: What's happening ... (He turned on the mike) ... what's happening
is that this new proposal doesn't even touch the Dole square where the current County
rec. center is located. So, this moves this new facility right mauka of us. So, if you look
straight up mauka and you look at the next two blocks that's what this entire complex
will be represented on, those two blocks. So, it leaves the open space area as is, as
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still the center green open area for Lanai City but now it, it allows you to move
comfortably within this complex and still be able to access the park itself you know.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Okay. Thank you very much, Sol.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Sol, thank you. I wanted to find out if in the plans for the
community center will it also during periods of storms or disasters be able to double as
a Civil Defense headquarters or, you know, is it going to be certified for Civil Defense
protection?
MR. KAHOOHALAHALA: Right now, Arnold is, is looking at what requirements there are to
make the facility like the community center become that certified shelter by the federal
standards and then looking at what that means in terms of cost. So, you know, if, if
that's a need and that's something that we should be seriously considering for our
community since we're going to build a facility like this is to add that additional kinds of
standards to make it become that safe haven when we need it then, then not. The, the
thing I can't answer is what is that going to interpret in terms of additional cost to the
facility but we will find that out because that's being done.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I, I really appreciate that because I know we're struggling
with that with Lahaina Civic Center right now because we have no location in West Maui
other than Lahainaluna High School Gym. So, I would be very supportive of that and I
think it's much less expensive going in rather than building it and then retrofitting it later
on. So, I would be supportive of that. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any other questions for Mr. Kahoohalahala? Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Good evening, Sol. Looks like you guys implementing a smart
growth principle here as far as the community center bringing it closer ...
MR. KAHOOHALAHALA: Of course.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: What's, what's the plan capacity of the community center and
what are folks looking at as far as design for acoustics 'cause as you know some of
community centers on Maui have such poor acoustics? Have you given-MR. KAHOOHALAHALA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: --thought as to what you guys would like as far as acoustics?
MR. KAHOOHALAHALA: Okay, the, the main community center building will be able to
accommodate up to 800 people sitting. So, and we based it on the, the dimensions of
tables ... rounds for ten and where comfortably can sit 800 people within the capacity
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of the, the main building. What happens on the side of the building that faces the
amphitheatre is where the, the stage or any kind of performance can be, will be located
and that part of the community center is made so that it opens up so that it can be used
as an indoor/outdoor facility at the same time. Now, the outdoor part of it, which is the
amphitheatre, is being designed to fulfill some of the acoustics and the need for that.
So that any kind of performance whether it's our children who are performing a play that
they just learned here at their school or at the preschool, that that performance will be
provided for in the best advantage not only for the performers but for the viewers. So
that's already a part of the design. So, yes, I'm quite familiar with your Upcountry
problems with acoustics.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thanks, Sol, keep up the good work.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any other questions for Mr. Kahoohalahala tonight? If not, thank you for all
the hard work you did for the community, Sol.
MR. KAHOOHALAHALA: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We appreciate it.
MR. KAHOOHALAHALA: Thank you for coming and you can make our wishes all come true.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, is there anyone else that would like to testify before the Budget and
Finance Committee this evening? If not, we thank you for coming out in this weather
tonight and we hope to see you soon again. This meeting is adjourned.
ACTION:

DEFER pending further discussion.

ADJOURN: 9:02 p.m.

APPROVED:

G. RIKI HOKAMA, Chair
Budget and Finance Committee
bf:min:020318

Transcribed by: Cathy L. Simmons
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